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Jacksonville Waterways Commission

Jim Love, Chair

JACKSONVILLE WATERWAYS COMMISSION
Wednesday, October 15, 2014
City Council Chamber
9:00 a.m.

The monthly meeting of the Jacksonville Waterways Commission was called to order at 9:04 A.M. on Wednesday, October 15, 2014, in the City Council Chamber by the Chairman, Council Member Jim Love.
In attendance:  Council Members Jim Love (Chair), Don Redman (Vice Chair) John Crescimbeni; Commissioners Gary L. Anderson, Lane T. Burnett, Edward J. Fleming, Jr., John Godfrey, Ralph C. Hodges, Raymond S. Pringle, Jr., Scott Shine, Stephen Swann, Penny Thompson; State Representative Lake Ray was excused; Geoffrey Sample, St. Johns River Water Management District; Lisa Rinaman, St. Johns Riverkeeper;  Captain Mike Getchell, Jacksonville Marine Transportation Exchange; Bill Joyce, Public Works Department;  Lt.  Allan Storm, United States Coast Guard; Mike Hollingsworth, U.S. Army Corps of Engineers; Tera Meeks, Chief, Natural and Marine Resources, Parks, Recreation & Community Services Department; Brian Burket, Parks & Recreation Department; Jody McDaniel, Planning & Development Department; Susan Stewart, Duval Legislative Delegation; John Nooney, Recreational Fishing Alliance; Terry Hull, INTERA; Steve Patterson, Florida Times-Union; Jessica Morales, Legislative Services Division;  John J. Jackson, Council Research Division.
The Commissioners voted to approve the minutes for the September 10, 2014 monthly meeting of the Waterways Commission.

The legislative item on the agenda was Resolution 2014-683,  RESO of Council’s Support for Local Bill J-2 for the 2015 Legislative Session, to Amend Chapt 2014-70. Laws of Fla; Provide Exemption to Sec 327.37(6), F.S., for Kite Surfing or Kite Boarding Activities in Huguenot Memorial Park in City of Jax.  Commissioner Scott Shine and Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston provided background on the Commission’s earlier decision to draft and file the proposed resolution that would exempt Huguenot Park from restrictions and potential fines for kite surfing and kite boarding.
The Commission next turned its attention to the status of FIND (Florida Inland Navigation District) projects for 2015 that the Administration had prioritized.  Tera Meeks, Chief, Natural and Marine Resources Division, Parks, Recreation & Community Resources Department, made a PowerPoint presentation to describe the status various projects.  Ms. Meeks indicated that she will be working very closely with Commissioner Aaron Bowman, Duval County’s FIND representative.  April 1st is the deadline to submit projects to FIND for consideration.
Ms. Meeks proceeded to describe the status of the potential 2015 FIND grant projects, as listed on a spread sheet that had been distributed.  The spread sheet listed the project, the Council District, who suggested the project, the project type (either construction or design or both), scope, FIND cost & COJ cost and the total estimated cost of the project.  The 2015 potential projects include:


Pottsburg Creek Dredge (in permitting stage)



Sisters Creek Dock Relocation (in permitting stage)



County Dock Boat ramp improvements (in permitting stage)



Exchange Club Island Shelters



Mayport Boat Ramp Lane Extension



Metro Park Dock Replacement



Joe Carlucci Dock Extension



Wayne B. Stevens Dock Replacement



Ft. George Inlet Dredge



Lighting at Wayne B. Stevens and Arlington Lions



Tillie Fowler Kayak Launch



Reed Island Floating Dock

Commissioner Scott Shine noted that the maritime management plan was not listed as one of the potential 2015 FIND grants projects.  Tera Meeks explained that while a scope assessment had been submitted to FIND, it was necessary to devise and submit a timeline.  She further explained that the scope of projects was rather extensive because Duval County has so many waterways projects to consider.
She indicated that the City expects to discuss this with the Northeast Florida TPO  (Transportation Planning Organization).

Commissioner Gary Anderson commented on the Ft. George Inlet Dredge project, explaining that the silt in the inlet cannot be permanently removed; if you dredge, Mother Nature will fill it in again.  Commissioner John Godfrey commented on the proposed dredge project, as well.

Commissioner Ralph Hodges inquired as to whether or not all of the proposed projects will be vetted in a sub-committee.  There is an existing FIND Subcommittee and that panel is expected to meet and further discuss the proposed projects.  

In response to an inquiry, Ms. Meeks explained that if FIND project money is not used, the funds revert back to FIND.  FIND, in turn would proceed to allocate those funds to projects within Duval County that FIND would like to see completed.
In commenting on the proposed Ft. George Inlet Dredge project, Dr. Quinton White observed that  a lot of work had been done at Ft. George.  There are a lot of changes in the Inlet in the aftermath of every storm; it is a dynamic system; if there is dredging, a good size hurricane puts the silt right back in the Inlet.

Council Member John Crescimbeni asked Ms. Meeks how she arrived at the cost figures for the Pottsburg Creek and Ft. George Inlet dredge projects.  She explained that the cost figures for those projects were based on estimates provided by outside consultants.

Commissioner Raymond Pringle, Jr. wanted to know if there would be problems with the St. Johns Riverkeeper on the proposed dredging of Pottsburg Creek.  Captain Jim Suber explained that he and others had met with the Riverkeeper, Lisa Rinaman, and he anticipates no problems; there are no seabed issues and dredging would improve the waterways.  With regard to the Ft. George Inlet dredge project, Tera Meeks reported that she had met with environmental groups, state and federal officials who are all interested in removing the silt and other material from the mouth of the river there that significantly limited public access for recreational use.
Dr. White recalled that the Jacksonville Waterways Commission had previously done a study on the conditions of eight or more creeks.  The term habitat restoration was used rather than dredging because the siltation in these creeks was caused by human activity in the uplands.  In focusing on cause and effect, the question was raised as to why allocate resources for dredging if you were not addressing the issue of siltation from the uplands?
Dr. White cautioned that the Ft. George Inlet and Pottsburg Creek were two distinctively different systems and ought not to be lumped together.

Next on the meeting’s agenda was the presentation of a donation from Jacksonville Marine
Charities to the City of Jacksonville Reef Trust Fund.  Captain Jim Suber who chairs  Marine Charities explained that after the recent Kingfish Tournament, Jacksonville Marine Charities decided to donate $1,500.00 to the City’s Reef Trust Fund.  The Commission Chair, Council Member Jim Love, accepted the donation on behalf of the City and the Waterways Commission.

On his monthly update on the status of the St. Johns River, water quality and manatees, Dr. Quinton White reported that as the weather has cooled, the river’s  water temperature has been dropping.  The recent deluge of rain has resulted in a reduction of salinity.  Dr. White alluded to a recent astronomical phenomenon known as King Tides.  When the sun, the moon, and the earth are the closest together several times during the year,  it results in our getting the highest high tides and the lowest low tides.
Dr. White reported that there have been no manatee fatalities since the Commission last met.  There was one manatee fatality in St. Johns County, just south of Julington Creek that could have been water-craft related.  The dolphins situation has improved somewhat; fatalities from the lethal virus in the news recently has subsided somewhat.  He reported that there was one dolphin that died after having been entangled in a crab trap.
With regard to the Manatee Protection Plan, Dr. White reported that an implementation plan is currently being put together; it’ll be put on line because of the massive amount of data; it’ll be available in a month or so.  Dr. White, Dr. Pinto and Jody McDaniel are compiling this material.  As a part of this process, a law enforcement task force meeting was recently held, an initiative of Captain Jim Suber.  He characterized it as a beneficial  time to get everyone involved with manatee issues in the area together.
Dr. White reported that he continues to sit on the dredging task for that the Mayor has put together.  Recent meetings have taken a look at the economic angle, another assessed the environmental aspects and the next will look at mitigation options to dredging.  Dr. White indicated that the task force is months  away from making any recommendations; he thinks that next spring is probably  when any recommendations will be ready.
Dr. White noted that Jacksonville University and the University of North Florida are collaborating with the Regional Council on the maritime study.  UNF is looking at the engineering aspect while JU is focusing on environmental issues.  The survey component of the study has become a bigger challenge.

Dr. White reported that the process of deploying river reefs is moving along; the challenge now is to monitor the reefs.  In response to a question raised by Commissioner Raymond Pringle, Dr. White discussed numerous possibilities in how the reefs could be monitored in a way that would give us an idea as to what is growing on the reefs and what kinds of  and the number of fish that  the reefs attract.
Next on the meeting’s agenda was an update on St. Johns River issues by the St. Johns Riverkeeper, Lisa Rinaman.
Ms. Rinaman thought that the meeting of the Mayor’s task force on dredging the river that met the previous day was one of the task force’s best meetings.  She was pleased that the panel was able to address some of the concerns that had been raised regarding the environmental impact of dredging.  She reported that the next task force meeting (November 17th) will be looking at mitigation options in the Army Corps of Engineers study.

 And, on dredging issues, Ms. Rinaman reported, as she did at the previous Commission meeting, on the Biscayne Bay dredging project underway in Miami that has resulted in considerable damage to the environment.  The dredging is killing off the coral reef on the floor of the bay.  The environmental damage of this dredge project is an example of what happens when there is no mitigation plan on the front end; everyone loses: the environment, the port and the tax payers.
Mrs. Rinaman next updated the Commission on the development in Central Florida that would entail withdrawals from the St. Johns River; the withdrawals would have a significant impact on the lower basin of the river (Duval County),  The current plans on withdrawing 150 million galls of water from the St. Johns River is on hold as due diligence continues.  The issue will not come up for a vote until 2015.

Lastly, Mrs. Rinaman turned to the water quality trading credits issue that the Commission had previously addressed.  Specifically, she indicated that a contract is currently being developed between the City’s Public Works Department and JEA.  While she and Commissioner Stephen Swann have met with JEA to discuss the water quality trading credits issue, Mrs. Rinaman suggested that the Commission might want to have the Public Works Department  and JEA update the Commission on the impending contract.
Commissioner Ralph Hodges said that it was his understanding that permits being sought by the Adena Springs Ranch had been denied.  The Riverkeeper reported that there are a number of challenges to some of the permits that are currently before an Administrative Judge’s review.  She described the different types of permits that the Adena Springs Ranch is trying to acquire.

Council Member John Crescimbeni seconded the recommendation that JEA come before an upcoming meeting of the Commission to address the issue of the City’s impending purchase of water quality credits; the Council Member believes that a contract for the City’s purchase of water quality credits from JEA would have to come before the City Council for approval.  Assistant; Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston will look into whether or not legislation is being prepared regarding the contract.  Lisa Rinaman reported that it was her understanding  that the contract is currently going back and forth between the Public Works Department and JEA.  The Chair, Council Member Love, indicated that he would call JEA to arrange to have someone come before the Commission.
In Old Business, there were two items.  Commissioner Scott Shine suggested that it would be a good thing if the newly created Office of Inspector General took the opportunity to monitor the engineering components waterways construction projects that the City would be entering into.
Bill Joyce, Chief, Engineering and Construction Management Division, Public Works Department, provided the Commission with an update on the status of the Southbank Riverwalk.  Mr. Joyce walked the Commissioners through an a compilation of aerial photographs that illustrated how the construction work is faring, showing the work that had been completed up to three weeks ago.  Mr. Joyce announced that the Southbank Riverwalk work is 50% complete and that the completion date for the entire project is February 2, 2015.

In Public Comments, Mr. John Nooney commented on several issues, including the Southbank Riverwalk update, opportunities for expanded access to waterways downtown through the DIA CRA zone; he expressed the hope that the Commission would have the new docking zone maps at its next meeting.  Lastly, Mr. Nooney felt that Ordinance 2014-531, rezoning legislation for a housing development in North Jacksonville in an area that abuts the Timucuan Preserve, should be on the Waterways Commission agenda for the panel’s review.  The ordinance is currently in the Land Use and Zoning Committee.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 10:46 A.M.
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